

# **UNITED KINGDOM**

TIME FOR AN INQUIRY INTO  
THE UK'S ROLE IN HUMAN  
RIGHTS VIOLATIONS  
OVERSEAS SINCE 11  
SEPTEMBER 2001

**AMNESTY  
INTERNATIONAL**



**Amnesty International Publications**

First published in 2010 by  
Amnesty International Publications  
International Secretariat  
Peter Benenson House  
1 Easton Street  
London WC1X 0DW  
United Kingdom  
[www.amnesty.org](http://www.amnesty.org)

© Copyright Amnesty International Publications 2010

Index: EUR 45/001/2010  
Original Language: English  
Printed by Amnesty International, International Secretariat, United Kingdom

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise without the prior permission of the publishers.

Amnesty International is a global movement of 2.2 million people in more than 150 countries and territories, who campaign on human rights. Our vision is for every person to enjoy all the rights enshrined in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and other international human rights instruments. We research, campaign, advocate and mobilize to end abuses of human rights. Amnesty International is independent of any government, political ideology, economic interest or religion. Our work is largely financed by contributions from our membership and donations

**AMNESTY  
INTERNATIONAL**



## **UNITED KINGDOM: TIME FOR AN INQUIRY INTO THE UK'S ROLE IN HUMAN RIGHTS VIOLATIONS OVERSEAS SINCE 11 SEPTEMBER 2001**

Amnesty International believes that there is credible evidence that the UK has been involved in grave human rights violations perpetrated against people held overseas since the attacks in the USA on 11 September 2001 to warrant the establishment of an independent, impartial and thorough inquiry. Credible allegations implicate the UK in torture or other ill-treatment, unlawful detentions and renditions. Over the years, Amnesty International<sup>1</sup> and others have documented cases of the UK's involvement in these abuses, including:

- UK personnel were present at and participated in interrogations of detainees held unlawfully overseas in circumstances in which the UK knew or ought to have known that the detainees concerned had been or were at risk of being tortured and/or whose detention was unlawful;
- UK personnel provided information (e.g. telegrams sent by UK intelligence personnel to intelligence services of other countries) that led the USA and other countries to apprehend and detain individuals when the UK knew or ought to have known that these people would be at risk of torture and/or unlawful detention;
- The UK was involved in the US-led programme of renditions and secret detentions through, for example, the use of UK territory (e.g. Diego Garcia) and/or airspace;
- UK personnel forwarded questions to be put to individuals detained by other countries in circumstances in which the UK knew or ought to have known that the detainees concerned had been or were at risk of being tortured and/or whose detention was unlawful; and
- The UK systematically received information extracted from people detained overseas in circumstances in which it knew or ought to have known that the detainees concerned were being, had been or would be tortured and/or whose detention was unlawful.

Amnesty International believes that the UK's role in the abusive practices described above cannot be attributed exclusively to the actions or omissions of rogue UK agents. Policies and practices implemented in the aftermath of 11 September 2001 led directly to the UK becoming involved in grave violations of human rights committed against people held overseas. These policies and practices included:

- The UK government's failure to respond adequately to the serious violations of international humanitarian law documented in the February 2004 report by the International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC);<sup>2</sup>
- The sending of UK intelligence and police personnel abroad to conduct or assist the interrogations of people held by other states in circumstances where the UK knew or ought to have known that both detention and questioning were not only unlawful, but may also have amounted to serious crimes under UK and international law, including complicity in torture on the part of the UK and possible criminal conduct on the part of individual UK agents;

- The refusal, for a substantial period of time, to oppose the unlawful detention of hundreds of people at the US Naval Base in Guantánamo Bay, Cuba, and the concomitant refusal to make adequate representations to the USA and other countries, on behalf of UK nationals and former UK residents who were held unlawfully at various locations around the world, including Guantánamo Bay;
- The sending of UK intelligence personnel to Guantánamo Bay to interrogate UK nationals and UK residents;
- The concealment until June 2004 of the fact that a number of the detainees questioned by UK intelligence personnel had in fact complained about their treatment in detention at the hands of US authorities at Guantánamo Bay and elsewhere (e.g. Afghanistan), and the subsequent refusal of the UK to provide any further detail about these complaints, including on how, if at all, they had been followed up in a manner consistent with the UK's human rights obligations under international law;
- The authorizations issued by the UK government to the security and intelligence agencies under section 7 of the Intelligence Services Act 1994,<sup>3</sup> which provides a waiver of liability to intelligence service personnel for illegal acts, including criminal offences, committed abroad in certain circumstances, and the concomitant concealment -- for "security reasons" -- of the number of times and the circumstances in which these authorizations have been granted since 11 September 2001;
- The incorrect assertion that there were only very limited circumstances in which domestic and international human rights law would apply to UK operations abroad, including in Afghanistan and Iraq;<sup>4</sup>
- The failure to disclose information in the UK government's possession that supported claims on behalf of former and current detainees that they had been tortured or otherwise ill-treated and that their confessions had been extracted under torture or other ill-treatment;
- The wilful or grossly negligent failure to maintain adequate records -- or any records at all -- with respect to the use of Diego Garcia by the USA for unlawful renditions, and the activities of the intelligence agencies; and
- The strenuous defence of the use, in domestic legal proceedings, of information extracted under torture from people held overseas by other countries.<sup>5</sup>

The UK government's response to these charges has primarily been one of denial and of hiding behind a wall of secrecy. The Chiefs of the UK's Secret Services (MI5 and MI6), the Home and Foreign Secretaries, the Prime Minister and the Chair of the Intelligence and Security Committee have in the past denied the UK's involvement in the torture of people held overseas. However, such denials fly in the face of credible evidence to the contrary that has continued to mount in recent years. Moreover, they appear to contradict the admission that authorizations under section 7 of the Intelligence Services Act 1994 have indeed been granted.

Further, the High Court of England and Wales confirmed in August 2008 that the UK, through its security service (MI5), had facilitated the interrogation of Binyam Mohamed in the knowledge that his initial detention in Pakistan was unlawful. Then, during a two-year period, the UK continued to facilitate interviews conducted on behalf of the US authorities

when it must have realized that Binyam Mohamed was being held unlawfully by a third country. Further, at that time the UK knew or ought to have known that there was a real risk that Binyam Mohamed was being tortured. The UK also knew that throughout this time the US had access to the information that was being obtained from Binyam Mohamed. Accordingly, in August 2008 the Court found that

*....by seeking to interview [Binyam Mohamed] in the circumstances described and supplying information and questions for his interviews, the relationship of the United Kingdom Government to the United States authorities in connection with [Binyam Mohamed] was far beyond that of a bystander or witness to the alleged wrongdoing.<sup>6</sup>*

In the same judgment the Court ordered the UK Foreign Secretary to provide Binyam Mohamed's lawyers with evidence of the UK's knowledge of Binyam Mohamed's renditions, the identities of the US agents involved and the flights used, evidence of his arrest and subsequent treatment, evidence of the UK security service interview, and any information about Binyam Mohamed that had been provided by the UK to the USA. The UK government had resisted such disclosure.

On 4 August 2009, the UK parliamentary Joint Committee on Human Rights (JCHR) accused the UK government of being "determined to avoid parliamentary scrutiny" about its knowledge of the torture of terrorism suspects held by the intelligence services in Pakistan and elsewhere. The JCHR report said that an independent inquiry was the only way to restore public confidence in the intelligence and security agencies.

Days later, on 9 August 2009, the UK parliamentary Foreign Affairs Committee (FAC) raised concern about the UK's involvement in the torture and other ill-treatment of terrorism suspects held abroad. The FAC stated in its annual report: "there is a risk that use of evidence which may have been obtained under torture on a regular basis, especially where it is not clear that protestations about mistreatment have elicited any change in behaviour by foreign intelligence services, could be construed as complicity in such behaviour."

The UK authorities have not heeded calls for a full, independent, impartial and thorough investigation into the UK's role in grave violations of human rights perpetrated against people held overseas since 11 September 2001. They have failed to instigate human rights compliant investigations despite credible evidence that these violations were committed with the knowledge, complicity and, in some cases, in the presence of UK intelligence officers in a number of foreign countries.<sup>7</sup> The government has stated that the Intelligence and Security Committee (ISC) is the body that oversees the actions of the intelligence agencies. However, Amnesty International has voiced its concern over the years about the inadequacy of the ISC as an oversight body, chiefly because of its lack of independence from the UK executive.<sup>8</sup>

Amnesty International believes that the allegations of UK complicity in torture and other abuses of people held overseas are very serious and cannot be lawfully answered by sweeping denials.

Further, the organization considers that the forthcoming publication of the UK government's revised "Guidance to Intelligence Officers and Service Personnel on the Detention and Interviewing of Detainees Overseas, and on the Passing and Receipt of Intelligence Relating to Detainees"<sup>9</sup> is not a substitute for an inquiry into credible allegations of past involvement

in securing and using intelligence information gained from the torture and other human rights violations of people held overseas since 11 September 2001.

In light of the above, Amnesty International urges the UK government to establish a full, independent, impartial and thorough inquiry into the role played by the UK in grave violations of human rights committed against people held overseas in the aftermath of 11 September 2001. Such an inquiry is long overdue.

There is a duty under domestic and international human rights law to conduct an independent, impartial, thorough and effective investigation into the involvement of the UK in these abuses.

Moreover, the UK authorities' perennial resort to secrecy in the name of protecting "national security" must not hinder attempts to uphold the rule of law and human rights. Amnesty International deplores the way in which the UK government has routinely invoked "national security" to shield itself from criticism of its human rights record.

Seven former detainees of Guantánamo Bay,<sup>10</sup> who are either UK nationals or UK residents, have sued the UK authorities for their alleged involvement in the human rights violations that they suffered over the years.<sup>11</sup> The seven men are challenging the UK's failure to institute an inquiry and are seeking redress, including compensation, for the wrongs they have suffered at the hands of the US and other foreign agents, and as a result of alleged acts or omissions of MI5, MI6, the Foreign & Commonwealth Office, the Home Office and the Attorney-General (the latter being sued only in a representative capacity). Each of the defendants is alleged to have caused or contributed to the detention of each claimant and his alleged ill-treatment by foreign authorities. Each claimant maintains that he was subjected to rendition and to torture or other ill-treatment during the course of his detention.<sup>12</sup> The UK authorities deny each allegation.

Thus far successfully,<sup>13</sup> the UK government has argued that, on "national security" grounds, each of the seven men, their lawyers of choice and the public should be excluded from a number of hearings which would be conducted behind closed doors and at which the UK authorities would present secret arguments to defend themselves against the seven men's claims.<sup>14</sup> Amnesty International considers that, through this procedure, the UK authorities are once again seeking to hide behind the cloak of secrecy to shield themselves from scrutiny and criticism of their human rights record.

Human security requires governments to keep people safe from a range of harms. The UK government's complicity in human rights violations committed overseas and its resort to secrecy -- under the guise of protecting "national security" -- to avoid scrutiny of these abuses have harmed individuals, prevented the emergence of the truth and obstructed efforts at accountability. Far from making anyone more secure, such actions undermine collective security by fostering impunity for, and the recurrence of, grave human rights violations.

Amnesty International calls on the UK authorities to desist from resorting to "national security" to cover up its involvement in human rights violations. The organization urges the UK government to commit itself to restoring respect for human rights and the rule of law, and making them instrumental to any efforts to combat terrorism and protect "national security".

Amnesty International believes that the time is long overdue for the facts surrounding the UK's involvement in cases such as those brought by the seven former detainees of Guantánamo to be put in the public domain, and for those responsible for grave human rights violations to be brought to justice. The organization calls on the UK government to establish immediately a human rights compliant commission of inquiry to investigate credible evidence implicating the UK in torture or other ill-treatment, unlawful detentions and renditions of people held overseas since 11 September 2001. It should also consider policies and practices that led to the UK becoming involved in these abuses. The inquiry should also make recommendations for genuinely independent scrutiny of the intelligence services, in order to ensure their full accountability. Such an inquiry should seek to answer, at a minimum, the following questions:

1. What have been the UK government's policies and practices in response to grave violations of human rights such as torture or other ill-treatment, enforced disappearances, renditions and unlawful detentions perpetrated by the USA and other states against people, including UK nationals, held overseas since 11 September 2001? Have they changed since then? If so, when, how and why?
2. In relation to seeking to obtain, receiving and using information that may have been extracted under torture or otherwise obtained unlawfully, what was the UK government's policy and practice prior to 11 September 2001? Have these changed since then? If so, when, how and why?
3. What steps did the UK government take when in 2003 the ICRC first raised concern about grave human rights abuses at the hands of Coalition Forces in Iraq, including in relation to torture practices at Abu Ghraib?
4. What were the terms of the agreement/s the UK signed at the request of the US administration in the aftermath of 11 September 2001 purportedly under the principle of collective defence under Article 5 of the North Atlantic Treaty?<sup>15</sup>
5. Were there further bilateral secret agreements on cooperation in the context of the US-led "war on terror" between the UK and the USA, and if so, what did they entail?
6. What oversight mechanisms were in place to ensure that adequate record-keeping was maintained with respect to counter-terrorism policy and practices? In cases where record-keeping was poor or non-existent, how does the government explain these inadequacies?
7. How many times since 11 September 2001, and precisely in what circumstances, have authorizations under section 7 of the Intelligence Services Act 1994 been issued?
8. What was the guidance regarding the role of the security services in the treatment and interviewing of detainees held overseas prior to 11 September 2001? Has it changed since then? And if so, when, how many times, in what respects, and why?
9. What has been the role of military intelligence agencies and agents in all and any of the above?
10. What has been the role of lawyers and civil servants in all and any of the above?

## ENDNOTES

---

1 See, among others, the following Amnesty International documents: *United Kingdom: Rights denied – the UK's response to 11 September 2001*, AI Index: EUR 45/016/2002; *United Kingdom: Justice perverted under the Anti-terrorism, Crime and Security Act 2001*, AI Index: EUR 45/029/2003; *United Kingdom - Briefing for the Committee against Torture*, AI Index: EUR 45/029/2004; *United Kingdom: Amnesty International's submission of 14 October to the UK Parliament's Joint Committee on Human Rights in connection with the Committee's inquiry into the subject of "counterterrorism policy and human rights"*, AI Index: EUR 45/050/2005; *United Kingdom: Human rights - a broken promise*, AI Index: EUR 45/004/2006; *Europe: Partners in crime - Europe's role in US renditions*, AI Index: EUR 01/008/2006; *UK: Briefing to the Human Rights Committee*, AI Index: EUR 45/011/2008; and *State of denial: Europe's role in rendition and secret detention*, AI Index: EUR 01/003/2008.

2 In February 2004, the ICRC presented a report to the then Coalition Forces in Iraq (i.e. including to the UK) detailing a number of serious violations of international humanitarian law by these forces in Iraq, including brutality against protected persons during arrest and initial detention, sometimes causing death or serious injury, as well as various methods of torture and other ill-treatment inflicted on detainees. The report summarized concerns that had regularly been brought to the attention of the Coalition Forces throughout 2003. "In that sense the ICRC has repeatedly made its concerns known to the Coalition Forces and requested corrective measures prior to the submission of this particular report. Both for Abu Ghraib and for other places of detention in Iraq, oral and written interventions of the ICRC specifically recalled the laws and norms that States have committed themselves to respect by adhering to the Geneva Conventions."

3 Section 7(1) Intelligence Services Act 1994 provides: "If, apart from this section, a person would be liable in the United Kingdom for any act done outside the British Islands, he shall not be so liable if the act is one which is authorised to be done by virtue of an authorisation given by the Secretary of State under this section." According to s. 7(2), liable means liable under the criminal or civil law of the UK.

4 In 2004, for example, in its Conclusions and Recommendations upon its examination of the UK's report, the Committee against Torture expressed concern at "the State party's limited acceptance of the applicability of the Convention [against Torture] to the actions of its forces abroad, in particular its explanation that 'those parts of the Convention which are applicable only in respect of territory under the jurisdiction of a State party cannot be applicable in relation to actions of the United Kingdom in Afghanistan and Iraq'". Until its position was partially defeated by the Law Lords' judgment in the case of *Al-Skeini*, the UK government claimed that neither the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR) nor the Human Rights Act 1998 was applicable to Iraq because Iraq was outside Europe and was not a party to the ECHR.

5 See, among others, *A and Others v Secretary of State for the Home Department*, [2005] UKHL 71.

6 *R (on the application of Binyam Mohamed) v Secretary of State for Foreign and Commonwealth Affairs* [2008] EWHC 2048 (Admin), 21 August 2008, para. 88(v).

7 In March 2009, it was announced that the Metropolitan Police would begin an investigation into the allegations of possible criminal wrongdoing arising from the conduct of Witness B – a member of MI5 – in connection with the case of Binyam Mohamed. It has also been reported that the police are examining the role of MI5 in the case of Shaker Aamer, and an MI6 officer is under investigation over a UK resident illegally detained in Pakistan in 2002. To Amnesty International's knowledge, these are the only reportedly ongoing investigations.

8 The Intelligence and Security Committee (ISC) was established by the Intelligence Services Act 1994 to examine the policy, administration and expenditure of the Security Service (MI5), the Secret Intelligence Service (MI6) and Government Communications Headquarters (GCHQ). Its cross-party membership is made up of UK parliamentarians appointed by the Prime Minister "after considering nominations from Parliament and consulting with the leaders of the two main opposition parties". The ISC is not a Parliamentary Committee. It meets in private and does not discuss its work, other than through the publication of its reports. "For reasons of national security it reports to the Prime Minister, and all Committee reports are published by the Prime Minister". The ISC reports often feature redactions, "where the ISC has agreed, after careful consideration, that publication of the [un-redacted] material would harm national security". The ISC has been chaired by former members of the UK executive. In light of the above, and based on relevant domestic and

---

international human rights law and standards pertaining to the independence, impartiality, thoroughness and effectiveness of investigations into credible evidence of grave human rights violations, in particular the jurisprudence under Articles 2 and 3 of the ECHR, Amnesty International considers that the ISC is not endowed with adequate independence from the executive and that the ISC is not capable of fulfilling the above-mentioned stringent investigative requirements.

9 In a press release issued on 18 March 2010 to coincide with the Prime Minister's publication of the ISC report, the Committee states "In addition to our Annual Report, the Committee had hoped that today's debate would also cover its Review of the Government's Draft Guidance on Handling Detainees. We sent that review to the Prime Minister on 5 March 2010 and were assured that it would be published alongside our Annual Report today. We are therefore disappointed that the Government has delayed publication. We hope that Government will be in a position to publish both our Review and the revised Guidance itself in the very near future."

10 Bisher Al Rawi, Jamil El Banna, Richard Belmar, Omar Deghayes, Moazzam Begg, Binyam Mohamed and Martin Mubanga. They are bringing a test case and there are other potential claimants who, depending on the success or otherwise of their claim, may follow them in suing the UK authorities with similar claims.

11 Amnesty International and others have documented those violations, see footnote 1 *supra*.

12 The causes of action are not identical in each case. They include claims for false imprisonment, for trespass to the person, for conspiracy to use unlawful means, for conspiracy to injure, for torture, for negligence, for misfeasance in public office and for breach of the Human Rights Act 1998. There are also allegations that MI5 and MI6 are jointly involved in wrongful activities with foreign states, which are alleged to have unlawfully detained and mistreated the claimants.

13 See *Al Rawi and Others v The Security Service and Others*, [2009] EWHC 2959 (QB). An appeal of this decision was recently heard by Court of Appeal of England and Wales from which judgment is awaited.

14 A closed material procedure is unprecedented in the context of a claim for damages in UK courts. Information the disclosure of which the UK authorities claim would damage, among other things, "national security", would be relied on in Court. However, the said material would not be disclosed to the claimants or to their legal representatives of choice. Instead, Special Advocates would be appointed, who would, purportedly, represent the interests of the claimants, despite the fact that they could not receive instructions from them, let alone communicate with them, once they had sight of the closed material. The Special Advocates would obtain disclosure of the closed material which the Defendants would propose to use to contest the claimants' claim in closed (secret) hearings. Those are hearings from which the claimants, their legal representatives of choice and the public are excluded.

15 On 4 October 2001, the NATO Secretary General announced that "at the request of the United States" it had agreed measures "to expand the options available in the campaign against terrorism", including: enhanced intelligence sharing and co-operation; blanket overflight clearances for the US and other allies for military flights related to operations against terrorism; access to ports and airfields on NATO territory for support of counter-terrorism operations, including for refuelling; assistance to states "subject to increased terrorist threats as a result of their support for the campaign against terrorism"; increased security for US facilities on NATO territory; enhanced NATO support for counter-terrorism operations. However, the text of the actual agreement has never been made public; indeed, NATO refused to provide it to the Council of Europe, even on a confidential basis. Further, it appears that "additional components" not mentioned in the official announcement "have remained secret". The 2007 report by the Parliamentary Assembly of the Council of Europe found that rather than actually constituting an agreement for collective self-defence, the measures put in place by NATO members "comprise the very permissions and protections the United States had sought for itself as it embarked on its own military, paramilitary and intelligence-led counter-terrorism operations". Thus the NATO measures provided new opportunities for the CIA to operate covertly in Europe without appropriate scrutiny. Blanket overflight clearance for US military flights, access to airfields, and increased security for US facilities on NATO territory facilitated the CIA in conducting renditions in secret and with total impunity. The scope for such abuse only increased over time, as further bilateral agreements, including with non-NATO states, implemented similar terms. They too remain secret. See, Amnesty International: "State of Denial – Europe's Role in Rendition and Secret Detention" (AI Index: EUR 01/003/2008) June 2008.

Amnesty International  
International Secretariat  
Peter Benenson House  
1 Easton Street  
London WC1X 0DW

[www.amnesty.org](http://www.amnesty.org)

**AMNESTY  
INTERNATIONAL**

